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     Feb 22, 2018 

Greg Foley, Asset Manager 
Artspace Jackson Flats 

901 18 1/2 Ave N.E. 

Minneapolis, MN 55418 

email: greg.foley@artspace.org  

tel: 612.812.1999 

 

Dear Mr. Foley, 

I am writing on behalf of the Arts Advocacy Program at the National Coalition 

Against Censorship, an alliance of 56 national non-profit organizations united in 

defense of free expression, regarding the removal of artworks that depict nudes 

from an exhibition on your premises. In demanding that these artworks be 

removed, Artspace has violated the core values of artistic freedom, as well as its 

mission to nurture the creative well-being of artists who live, work and exhibit in its 

spaces. We strongly urge Artspace, with its decades-long history of arts advocacy, 

to develop a set of reasonable exhibition policies that are in keeping with its 

mission as an organization that fosters the arts. 

 

At the very least, Artspace’s demands to remove artworks containing nudity 

reveals a stunning lack of basic knowledge of art history, where the nude has 

been a staple for centuries and across cultures. In practical terms, it reveals the 

absence of a fair and transparent exhibitions policy that would protect the rights 

of resident artists who agree to exhibit their work at Artspace Jackson Flats. While 

this exhibition has closed, the ramifications of this incident will undoubtedly 

affect future exhibitions in Artspace gallery spaces. 

 

Ironically, the exhibition, “Beauty in Every Body,” was organized around the 

theme of body positivity, and it aimed to encourage positive change in attitudes 

towards gender, self-image and sexuality. Curated by Kristin Harsma, a resident 

artist in Artspace Jackson Flats who proposed the exhibition last year, the show 

included over 30 works of art in different media, many of which depict nudes.  
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It is our understanding that after the exhibition opened, a fellow resident complained to the administration 

about the nudity, claiming to be acting on behalf of the Somali Muslim community. Since that person is neither 

Somali nor Muslim, and residents from the Muslim community have not complained about the show, the 

complaint hardly justifies the removal of artworks. 

 

And yet, in response to this single complaint, Artspace demanded that Harsma alter her show by removing the 

artworks containing nudes. Harsma then covered the nude portions of several works with pieces of paper 

bearing the word “censored.” Someone in the building who didn’t have the authority to touch the artworks, 

covered up several of them, taping directly onto some canvases and possibly damaging them. Artspace 

responded by demanding that Harsma move the work to a second gallery space where residents would not 

encounter nudes when leaving or entering the building. The exhibition closed a week ahead of schedule. 

 
If simple nudity was routinely considered reasonable grounds for excluding artwork from public exhibition, vast 

amounts of art, including many masterpieces, would be off limits. And if we are to remove nudes from art in 

the public sphere, we will lose some of the most important and edifying artworks of human history, including 

works by Michelangelo, Titian, Rembrandt, Manet, Rodin, Degas, Modigliani and Picasso, to name but a few 

artists for whom the nude was central. By removing nudes from public view, we remove access to a living 

language of visual expression and its centuries-old heritage. But more than that, wrapping the human form in 

shame alienates us from our own bodies. While this is nothing new, it is puzzling, and the frequency of this kind 

of censorship poses a real threat to freedom of expression and the robust complexity and fabric of our culture. 

Certainly, for a space dedicated to art and artists and an exhibition intended to challenge our dominant ideas 

about bodies and beauty, the censoring of nudes is especially concerning. 

 
Sadly, while Artspace offers a wonderful national program for artists—advocating for their needs by developing 

affordable spaces in a world where such spaces are rapidly disappearing—in this instance, it has failed to 

support free expression in the arts and has trampled the rights of artists in their program—the very people it is 

supposed to nurture. Suppressing an exhibition over a complaint about nudes, where the opinions of a few (or, 

in this case, one) are foisted upon the entire community, is a form of censorship that casts a chill on future 

exhibitions and on artists that dwell and function in Artspace residences. However, this can be remedied by 

developing transparent, reasonable policies and guidelines. NCAC’s Arts Advocacy program is eager to assist 

Artspace in developing this essential part of its mission in arts advocacy.  

 

We look forward to your response. 

 
 
Sincerely, 

  
Joy Garnett 
Arts Advocacy Associate 
National Coalition Against Censorship 

 



 

 

 

Cc: 

 

Will Law, Chief Operations Officer 

will.law@artspace.org tel: 612.865.7432 

 

Ezra Sauter, Personal Assistant to the President  

ezra.sauter@artspace.org tel: 612.747.9937 

 

Greg Handberg, Senior Vice President, Asset Management 

greg.handberg@artspace.org tel: 612.889.3905 

 

Tionenji Aiken, Communications Manager  

tio.aiken@artspace.org tel: 612-321-1841 
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